Churchill County Mosquito, Vector and Noxious Weed Abatement District

Board of Trustees

Churchill County, Nevada

310 North Broadway Street

Fallon, NV 89406

Meeting Date: April 14, 2016   

AGENDA       

1. Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m. by Chairman Christy Lattin.  

Present were the following:

Trustee Sheldon Chipp

Trustee Marion Jonte, Jr.

Trustee Christy Lattin

Trustee Jay Lingenfelter 

Trustee Mike Spencer

District Manager Nancy Upham

Assistant District Manager Quinn Nuffer

Board Secretary Judy Vannoy

Public present:  Faye Lang; Lauren Barrenchea-Pope; Michelle Barrenchea; James Cork; Scott Fullerton; Fallon Merbs; Sharon Harper and James Upham.
2. Pledge of Allegiance: All stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

3. Public Comment:   James Cork had a question regarding availability of Board Packets for public view.  An explanation was provided by District Manager, Nancy Upham.
4.
Review and Adoption of Agenda:  The District Manager stated that the only change in the Agenda is that the she would like to move the Operations and Management Report up.  Trustee Christy Lattin made a motion to adopt the Agenda, and Trustee Sheldon Chipp seconded the motion.  The Board voted on the motion to adopt the Agenda, and the motion passed unanimously.

5.  Discussion and Approval of Minutes:  Trustee Mike Spencer moved to approve the Minutes of the March 10, 2016 meeting, and Marion Jonte seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.

6.  Certificate of Posting:  District Manager, Nancy Upham confirmed that the Notice of Public Meeting was posted in accordance with the new NRS statutes. The new regulations include the addresses as to where the Notice of Public Meeting is posted and the time of posting.

7.
Correspondence:  District Manager Nancy Upham reviewed the following correspondence with the Trustees.


1.  March 8, 2016 – BLM Cost Share Grant Money Update.

The cost share grant of $75,000 will match the 2015/2016 non-federal funds and will be a pass through grant through CWSD to treat weeds on BLM properties.  The District can expect a minimum of $13,000.  Distribution and reporting requirements will be determined by BLM at a later time, and the District will be notified accordingly.

2. March 15, 2016 - Department of Taxation Final Projection Numbers

The District Manager, Nancy Upham, presented the Churchill Final Property Tax Rate Calculation Report for FY 2016-17.   She clarified that these are the numbers that the District has to work with relative to the District’s budget.  Based upon the “bottom line,” the rate is up from last year.



3.  March 18, 2016 – Weed Management Training Request.

This correspondence from Eleanor Lockwood, County Manager, deals with a workshop scheduled for April 22, 2016.  The workshop is primarily for county employees regarding weed management issues.  It has been suggested that two sessions be scheduled comprised of 30 to 40 minute sessions.  The workshop is open to include all county employees, and will be held in the County Chambers.

4.  March 21, 2016 – Notice of Weed Extravaganza

Nancy Upham, District Manager, distributed copies of a flyer generated by the University of Nevada Cooperative Extension office relative to a Weed Extravaganza scheduled for April 26 -28, 2016 outlining topics and presenters, as well as the purpose and content of the scheduled Extravaganza.  It will be held at California Trail Interpretative Center west of Elko, NV.


5.  March 25, 2016 – Department of Taxation Budget Augmentation Guidelines

District Manager Nancy Upham reported that no major budget augmentation will be necessary or required.  There is money in the General Fund consisting of a healthy ending fund balance.

6.  March 25, 2016 – Tax Rate and Budget Hearings

The tax rate and public budget hearings are set for May 12, 2016 at 5:30 p.m. relative to Churchill County Mosquito, Vector & Noxious Weed Abatement District.  District Manager Nancy Upham asked the Board if they wanted to combine the Tax Rate and Budget Hearing meeting with the next Board Meeting.  The Board of Trustees responded with a decision to not combine the meetings.


7.  March 25, 2016 – Weed Training Agenda

The District Manager distributed a flyer to the Trustees relative to the Weed Management Workshop scheduled for April 22, 1016.  The flyer is also posted in the County Administration building.  This workshop is designed to educate the public and to provide tips and treatment information to property owners.

8.  March 28, 2016 – Update on Zika Task Force

Nancy Upham reported that the Zika virus is not a concern in Nevada.  The AMCA (American Mosquito Control Association) Zika Task Force (ZTF) is actively engaged in a number of areas, including a number of hearings on Capitol Hill regarding Zika virus and funding.  AMCA and SAC-Yolo Mosquito Abatement had a representative at the Zika Virus Summit in Brazil on March 13, 2016.  Areas in the USA being watched are Florida and Southern California.

9.  March 31, 2016 – Public Records Request
A request for public records generated a brief discussion.  The District Manager stated that it would be a huge project to fulfill this request, and that public record requests are not mandatory. 


10.  March 31, 2016 – Larvacide Order

As an FYI, Nancy Upham shared a copy of correspondence relative to a large chemical order recently placed with ADAPCO.  Trustee Mike Spencer interjected that the mosquitoes were presently very bad at Kennametal this year.
8.  Appointments:  None.

9.  Old Business:  


1.  Discussion and possible action District Manager’s evaluation-based merit increase.

The District Manager presented historical information regarding her evaluation-based merit increase.  It was stated that in 2014, she was placed at Step 10, and in 2015 was moved to Grade 64, Step 11.  It was noted that this was the same salary step as other comparative county employees.  Trustee Christy Lattin moved to increase Nancy Upham’s salary to Grade 64, Step 12.  Trustee Marion Jonte seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

2.  Discussion and possible action regarding the status of the building, building needs and/or potential repairs/upgrades to the property at 7400 Reno Highway. 
The District Manager summarized the status of the building purchase.  She reported that the present tenants have been out of the USA; therefore, they received the notice to vacate their inventory (that is presently housed in the building) during the time they were out of country.  Consequently, it was noted that closing of escrow needs to be extended to May 30, 2016.  Legal Counsel, Ben Shawcroft, drafted a letter addressed to the tenants to be signed by Robbie Johnston, of First Independent Bank (the lenders) which will provide a thirty day extension of Escrow and will allow the tenants time to relocate their inventory.  The close of Escrow will be May 30, 2016 rather than April 30, 2016.  Realtor Faye Lang also noted that a letter needs to be addressed to the lender (First Independent Bank) notifying them of the 30-day extension.  It was also determined that in the normal course of business that District Manager Nancy Upham has the authority to sign documents.
10.  New Business:  


1.  Discussion and possible action regarding adopting the language of “safety sensitive positions” into the current job description.  

Management has reviewed POOLPACT, Section B, language regarding “Safety Sensitive Positions,” and it is noted that some of the new language applies more to the roles of Technicians in the District than in years past.  The seriousness of working with vehicles, equipment and pesticides is justification for making this determination.  The summary of the label for “Safety Sensitive Positions” states:  1. Safety-sensitive positions mean positions which may, in the normal course of business:  a.  Require the employee to operate the employer’s vehicles or heavy equipment or private vehicle on company business on a regular and recurring basis: and/or involve job duties which, if performed with inattentiveness, errors in judgment or diminished coordination, dexterity, or composure, may result in mistakes that could present a real and/or imminent threat to the personal health and safety of the employee, coworkers, and/or the public, including positions that require use of dangerous tools/equipment; performance of job duties at heights; use of dangerous chemicals, or carrying firearms in the performance of job duties.  A discussion followed.  Trustee Marion Jonte inquired about the use of private vehicles as to whether they were covered by company insurance.  Mr. Scott Fullerton, Representative of Operating Engineers, Local Union 3 asked if this was a change in working conditions and subject to the process of negotiation.  He also posed a question as to whether the adoption of the “safety sensitive position” language into the job descriptions would impose a burden upon the employees.  Trustee Mike Spencer supported Management in that there will be no change in employee working conditions and that Management has the right to augment, modify or change job descriptions as necessary.  The majority of the Trustees concurred with Trustee Spencer’s statement.  It was suggested that Technician James Cork, as union shop representative, address his concerns in writing and present them to Management.  Technician Fallon Merbs complained that there is no Human Resources Department for the employees to consult.  Scott Fullerton said that “the intent” for the change of language needs to be examined, as “working conditions” is the subject of this matter.  Management stated that there are no changes being made regarding a Technician’s working conditions, but rather a clarification that there is a safety sensitive issue involved with job duties.  District Manager Nancy Upham stated that she is willing to discuss this matter with Mr. Fullerton relative to upgrading job clarification.  Trustee Christy Lattin stated that NO job changes are being made and that the District models and simulates a lot of what Churchill County does.  The County’s Human Resources Department doesn’t have a problem with it, nor does the County’s legal counsel.  District Manager Nancy Upham reiterated that she is more than willing to meet and discuss this matter with Mr. Fullerton.

2.  Discussion and possible action regarding the 2016-2017 Fiscal Year Tentative Budget.
District Manager Nancy Upham reported that she will review the revenues and expenditures for the last few years with the Trustees, as she is working with similar budget figures in preparation of the tentative budget for 2016-2017.  She requested that the Trustees look over the numbers.

11.
District Manager’s Report and Operations Review:  

District Manager Nancy Upham presented the Management Report for the month of March 2016, which she stated was an “odd month.” Due to snowy and windy weather field operations were limited.  
The staff did some burning on Lone Tree Road; Curry Road; North Downs and Kirn Roads.  
Staff also worked on maintenance and equipment improvements.  The quads, which are set up with a granule thrower and a spray tank, were used to apply larvacide around what had been aerially applied by Frey Spray (Jerry Frey).  Management flew significant acreage under longer term larvacide, and the overall coverage was successful.  
On March 10, 2016 the staff attended a vector control training organized by Target Specialty Products.  This provided staff with continuing education credits for their State Certification. 
 Management met with Jerry Frey to design a map showing “source areas.”  Nancy Upham provided Trustees with an explanation regarding the strategy pertaining to weather and water issues. 
The noxious weed, Hoary Cress was treated by staff, whereby applications focused mostly on roadside areas.  An article will be published in the LVN on April 15 regarding this noxious weed and will be designed to provide notification to the public.
12.  Board Members’ Report:  None.

13. Updates from Staff or Board Members:  
Technician James Cork commented that spring treatment provided a learning curve this year, as some new techniques were utilized.  He volunteered to meet with the Board if they wanted to hear more about this subject.
Christy asked Lauren Barrenchea-Pope if she worked with the tribe. She said that she did not work with the Tribe, but rather she will be attending Board Meetings as part of a class she is taking.  Information regarding work with the Tribe was provided by Management, and Technician Sharon Harper reported some of her work experiences involving the reservation for the past nine years.

14.  Any Requests for Future Agenda items:  None
15.  Expenditures:  Trustee Christy Lattin read the monthly Expenditure Report for the Month of March 2016.




Total Expenditures


$44,050.28



Total Payroll



$20,746.39



Total Overall



$64,796.67
Trustee Sheldon Chipp made a motion to accept the March 2016 Expenditure Report as read, and Trustee Mike Spencer seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.

16.  Public Comment:  Relative to the Expenditures Report, James Cork pointed out that there were two invoices for Southwest Gas with identical amounts.  Management stated that it was just an oddity and that the District’s CPA monitors all of the District’s invoices prior to payment.  Mr. Cork also asked why last months total overall expenditures were doubled compared to the previous months report.  District Manager, Nancy Upham, clarified that the chemicals that were purchased for a long-term flight accounted for the escalated overall total.
17.  Adjournment: Chairman Christy Lattin adjourned the meeting at 6:39 p. m.


________________________________________________


   

SIGNATURE:        Chairman or Vice Chairman


__________________________
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